HALIFAX WEST END GOLF CLUB LTD


Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at the Clubhouse 

on Saturday 06th April 2019 at 7.06pm
Present

The Chairman



D Turton




The Captain 



 L Carman


Lady Captain



Ms M Wright


Vice Captain



W Parker


Vice Captain Elect 


D Ratcliffe


Accountant



S Mitchell



Administration Manager

C Rawlinson



Finance Chairman


K Lyons



Plus a further 50 members
1.
Opening of Meeting
The Chairman opened the meeting and stated that the list of Apologies for Absence from the AGM of West End Golf Club (Halifax) Ltd, which had just been held, are accepted for this meeting.

2.
Notice Convening the Meeting

The Administration Manager read the notice convening the meeting.

3.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 07th April 2018
The minutes having been circulated with the Annual Report, were taken as read.

The minutes were proposed as a correct record by D Turton and seconded by L Carman. The minutes were unanimously accepted. 
There were no matters arising.

4.  
Chairman’s Report on the events of 2018/19
The Chairman presented members prior to the meeting his report and highlighted a number of key points, following a review of all the clubs operating procedures along with the structure within the organisation, we now have a new Steward Caroline Osborn who has joined from Nelson GC and has many years in the Golf Industry along with her husband Tony Osborn who is a self employed caterer, with sole responsibility for providing the food and employing the catering staff, this was prompted by the historical loss on catering over a long number of years.  Catering has been provided for a number of functions by Tony along with a successful Mothers Day Lunch attended by over 90 people, there will be other events throughout the year and he urged members to support them.  Grounds Maintenance Services formed last year has gone better than expected and the club will be looking to grow this throughout the coming years, the reason being that Subscriptions do not cover the costs of running the club and additional income must be generated to cover this, that business is extremely profitable.  The Chairman thanked Robert Turner for his help in recruiting the Steward and all his help with GMS.  The Office processes have been reviewed and the appointment of a Financial Controller Alison Bower was made. Alison has been instrumental in streamlining all financial processes, while completing the review it highlighted that a problem with subscriptions in 2016/17, when subscriptions were issued for a 15 month period. Standing Order Payments were not received and the club has contacted all the members involved and they are paying the deficit the Chairman thanked those members for their understanding.
In the Clubhouse the main bar, entrance hall, the ceiling in the function room and the outside of the building have all been redecorated.  The Car Park gates have been refurbished and the locks replaced so they are more secure.  The kitchen work has been completed with white boards installed for hygiene purposes and new crockery and cutlery has been purchased.

The Telephone Mast last year it was agreed that we would transfer the lease to a company called APW for an upfront cash sum there is a delay at the moment with the contract as there were a number of 
points that were not favourable to the club, discussions are still underway and the rental is still being received until the issues have been resolved.
Land at Roils Head the Chairman clarified the land that could possibly be for sale is from the mounds on the 17th and 18th down to the bottom of the course and this is the only area available for potential house building.  A number of companies have been to view the land and they all think it is a prime site and the club expects some favourable offers very shortly.  Nothing will happen with the sale until the Roils Head land discussions have taken place.  Over a number of months council have been spending a lot of time looking at plans and how the club propose to sell this to the Calderdale Ward Councillors and to the members of the public who objected on previous occasions, K Lyons has completed a detailed plan and budget at what it would cost to build 5 new holes on the land and in the near future plans will be shared with members.  Members will have the final say.
The Chairman thanked all Committees and Chairs for all their time, hard work and efforts the club would not function as well.  Thanks was given to David Holmes and Peter McOwen since the Chairman became Vice Captain and Captain they have put an enormous amount of work in and are currently rebuilding the planter on the first tee for the Rabbit’s.   Personal thanks were also given to Craig McMinn for all his help developing the Club’s Website which is a vast improvement the IT systems in the office and Craig has also taken over as Club Photographer.

The Chairman invited the Captain Les Carman to give his review of the year.

5. Captains Review of 2018/19
Mr President of Halifax, Huddersfield and District Union of Golf Clubs,Mr Vice Captain, Mr Chairman

Lady Captain, Lady Vice Captain, Mr Rabbit Captain, Mr Rabbit Vice Captain,Past Captains, Honoured Guests, Fellow Members

I have very much enjoyed being your Captain this past year. When I agreed to be Mr Chairman’s Vice Captain in the Autumn of 2017, we discussed our vision for the Club; both where it was then and the direction Derek hoped to lead it in, during his forthcoming year as Captain. During that year as Captain, Derek also stood in as interim Chairman, a role made more formal at last year’s AGM. I mention this because this freed me up to concentrate much more on golf related matters. Essentially that meant playing golf, lots of it. We also discussed the need for continuity, and I hope I have Captained a year in which this has been achieved.

Indeed, the evolution of the Business of WEGC is linked to the overall strategy of making the Club operate on a sounder business footing. Changes to Management structures implemented in 2017-18 have been consolidated with better control and leadership across our staff.  Unsustainable costs in the Club have been changed, tweaked and managed, eventually leading to a new way of delivering catering under the control of Tony in the kitchen. Based on recent catering losses, this approach will save the Club tens of thousands annually. 

Cost savings alone do not and will not provide a secure financial footing for our Club. Since last year’s AGM, we have expanded the external income opportunities which began with maintenance at two bowling clubs, then maintenance on a local golf course from January 2018 and more recently, a lucrative gritting contract. We will continue to look to exploit similar opportunities, with the caveat that they must not negatively impact on the maintenance and quality of our own course. 

The financial opportunity of a generation, as you will know, is currently being explored. This of course relates to the potential sale of around 4 acres of land on what is now the bottom end of the 17th and 18th holes and take on land at Roils Head. This is not the first time this opportunity has been explored with the Local Council. Perhaps some current views on the rights or wrongs of pursuing this again are coloured by past plans, processes and outcomes. I would urge all members to look out for communications updates on this matter and ask them to seek clarification on anything they may have concerns about.  We are proceeding with caution and are developing relationships with local ward councillors to garner their support. Members will of course be central to the final decision to run with the project, or not.

On the subject of taking views from members, I undertook this time last year to plan a series of Captain’s Listening Sessions. Not that I thought I would have answers to all problems in the Club; simply that I wanted to give members another and different opportunity to sit with their Captain and share their thoughts, ideas and hopefully, constructive criticism. On the whole it worked well.  I certainly took a lot from what was shared, and I believe the opportunity was of some value to members.

A new website has been developed which greatly enhances the way potential visitors see our course. It also provides more clarity for members. Additionally, an imminent partnership with Whole In One Golf will provide the Club with a great piece of technology enhancing and improving the experience for members, visitors and sponsors. I hope that these examples will be just the start of an exciting period of technological advances for the Club.

I would now like to offer a few brief headlines from the golfing sections of the Club.

The Scratch Team lead by Steve Horrocks, played in the top Division and were only pipped by Huddersfield GC, so a creditable year for Steve and the Scratch squad.

Lead by John Healey the Handicaps team failed to gain promotion back to Division I by a single point. However, individually there were notable successes in Union Competitions - John Healey and Mick Turner winning the Foursomes and Andy Cryer with Martin Talbot winning the Fourball betterball competition.

Much like the Handicaps section, the Rabbits similarly just missed out on promotion back to the top Division; in their case when losing out to Castlefields in the last match of the season. 

Lead by Rick Stimpson the Seniors team had a season of two halves. Top of the table up to the final three matches which were all lost, finally finishing 5th in a very tight league.

The Juniors had a very successful year. Finishing top of their League, we also had three representatives, Nick Crane, Max Nicholson and Kian Sutcliffe, in the all-conquering Halifax Huddersfield and District Union Junior Team which for the first time ever, won The Yorkshire Inter-District Union title. 
I offer my thanks to the entire Council during my year as Captain. Every member has added value and whilst it might not be seen as politically correct to do so, I must make special mention of the work performed by Mr Chairman and our Finance Director, Derek Turton and Keith Lyons. They have both had an exceptionally busy and productive year and with one notable exception, when Derek was on holiday and I stepped in for him to manage a staffing issue, they have dealt with much of the day to day business of the Club. I shudder to think how my year would have been without them both.

Rob Turner and his team have managed and maintained our course through 12 months of extreme weather conditions. If I remember rightly, Derek’s last few months as Captain were blighted with frost, snow, course closures and rain by the bucket load. However, almost as if by magic, Captain’s Drive In last April seemed to beckon a significant change of weather fortunes. Little did we know then how difficult Summer would be – for altogether different reasons. Fingers crossed this Spring and Summer will be a little easier; the condition of the course right now does suggest this to be the case.

Support for me has been forthcoming from many angles; my Retiring Captain’s dinner last week reminded me that I am now joining a club within a Club. Many of our past Captains have shown their support for me, not only in my early days, but ongoing throughout the year. I’m looking forward to joining many of them at the Union’s Past Captains’ Golf days this summer.  

Darren and his team have been a great support to me throughout my year; my personal thanks to Darren and Dave for invites to Pro Ams, I have played at some wonderful venues this year and had a great time in the process. Thanks also to Craig McMinn, who has stepped into the big shoes vacated by Mike Hannaby as resident Club Photographer. Amongst other things Craig has produced a great album of memories from my year as Captain, which I much appreciate.

With very, very few exceptions, I have had great support from the wider membership. Having been a member for a little over three years when Derek asked me to be his Vice Captain, I knew only a relatively small number of members. Those with whom I have subsequently played golf, or simply enjoyed a chat and a drink with, are too numerous to recount, but to each of them I am grateful for their company and their kind words of support.

Many thanks to Warren. He stepped into the Vice Captain’s role in less than traditional circumstances. He will be an asset to the Club as Captain and I want to reassure him, if that was needed, that he will have my support and that of many others in the year to come.

I also offer my personal thanks to Lady Captain Rachel Gledhill, Rabbits Captain Graham Gower, Junior Captain Nick Crane, our to Head Professional Darren Arber and his staff for all their hard work and support.

As my year as Captain at Halifax West End draws to it’s close, I am reassured that the Club is heading in the right direction, has some great opportunities ahead and is led by a team with the best interests of the Club at heart.  Thank you.

6.  Finance Report for the year 2018
Accounts for Year 2018 (Appended to these minutes)
The Finance Chairman K Lyons invited Sam Mitchell from LRH to report on the year’s accounts. He reported that the need to have 4 companies was vital for CASC regulations, so that we do not breach the threshold allowed from non members income, the benefits are a significant reduction in business rates.  

Income and Expenditure items in the Profit & Loss Accounts and the Balance Sheets were discussed in detail.
The combined overall loss for the year is £5k, the current management team are running the club as a business and things are moving in the right direction, it is vital that income from non members is pushed and the appointment of a self employed caterer should greatly improve the finances in the future.

S Mitchell asked if any members had questions.  D Currell asked for clarification on what inter-company creditor and debtors were.  S Mitchell clarified that where expenditure is incurred by the operating company Halifax West End Golf Club Ltd it is charged between the companies via an inter- company account..  

S Renwick asked at the last AGM the Finance Chairman stated that the profit in GMS Ltd would be expected to be £40k, S Mitchell has quoted £28k, the accounts show £15279.00 which is the actual figure. K Lyons responded that there is a management charge from the operating company to GMS Ltd of £15k. The overall benefit is in line with expectations.
S Renwick asked if the contract is agreed to transfer the lease for the telephone mast does that mean that that income stream will end.  K, Lyons advised that if the agreement does go ahead then we will swap the annual rental income for a lump sum payment.  Advice from our professional contacts the club have been talking to that generally rents on masts are to reduce in the coming years because sites are being offered by the Government at little or no cost.  Discussions are ongoing and if the contract is not favourable in the clubs interest this will not be pursued.

There were no further questions.
7.
Adoption of Council Financial Report

The Chairman D Turton moved the adoption of the Council’s Report, the Accounts and Balance Sheet and the Captain L Carman seconded the motion.

The meeting unanimously adopted the Report, the Accounts and Balance Sheet.
8.
Election of Auditors

The Chairman asked for a proposal that Lambert Roper & Horsfield be elected as reporting accountants of the Club for 2019.

Proposed Mr D Turton, and Seconded Mr L Carman.  The meeting unanimously accepted the proposal.
9. 
Election of Council Members to be Directors of all Companies


The Financial Secretary proposed and the Club Chairman seconded the proposal that the current Council of The Halifax West End Golf Club Ltd. be appointed as Directors of all companies and that Robert G Turner be appointed an additional director of Grounds Maintenance Services Ltd.

The proposition was carried unanimously.

10. Election of Captain

The Chairman handed the meeting to the Captain who asked for the election of W Parker as Captain for 2019
Proposed L Carman, Seconded D Turton. The meeting unanimously accepted the proposal.
He Presented the Captain with his Captains Tie.
11. 
Captain’s Response
The Captain informed the meeting that he was honoured to accept this prestigious position and thanked Les Carman and Derek Turton for proposing and seconding his nomination.  My first duty is to thank Les for how he has fulfilled the office of Captain throughout the year, you have the unique distinction of having three holes in one in one month on three different golf courses. I have only been your Vice Captain for the last six months and have not had many opportunities to play golf with you but I hope that this will be rectified in the coming year.  I thank you for putting your trust in me to be the 100th Captain of this great club.  
He thanked the immediate Past Captain for the way he had fulfilled his duties and presented him with his Society of Past Captains tie.

12.
Election of Vice Captain
The Captain proposed Mr D Ratcliffe as Vice Captain for 2019.

This was seconded by Mr L Carman.

The meeting unanimously accepted the proposal.

The Vice Captain thanked the Captain for choosing him as his Vice Captain for 2019, it was an honour and privilege to represent West End Golf Club. Having been a golfer for most of his life and a former professional caddy on the European Tour, I then went back to my job as an engineer, I sold all my businesses 5 years ago and created an events company called inside the masters hence why I cannot be with you tonight as I am currently in Augusta at the Masters with 38 of my clients. He wished all Captains and Members all the best for the coming golfing year.
13.
Election of Committee Chairs

Mr S Ambler who was standing unopposed was elected as Property Chair for 3 years

Proposed; Mr D, Turton

Seconded; Mr W Parker

Hospitality Chair

No Applicants

Accepted unanimously by the meeting.
14. 
Election of Officers

The following officers who were unopposed were elected as Officers of the Club each being individually proposed and seconded and accepted unanimously by the meeting.
Club Captain


Mr W Parker
Club Vice Captain

Mr D Ratcliffe
Lady Captain


Ms M Wright
Rabbit Captain

Mr G Gower
Proposed; Mr D Turton.
Seconded; Mr W Parker.
Accepted unanimously by the meeting.

The Chairman informed the meeting that the Past Captain did not stand as an Officer of the Club. 
15.   Election to Invite the Immediate Past Captain to remain on Council

The Chairman Invited the Immediate Past Captain to remain on Council


Proposed Mr D Turton.   Seconded; Mr K Lyons


Accepted unanimously by the meeting.

16.
The Lady Captain’s Speech
The Chairman invited the Lady Captain to address the meeting, she thanked Rachel Gledhill for choosing her as Vice Captain and the Ladies section for electing her as Lady Captain, she was extremely honoured.  Ladies Opening Day took place on 5th March 2019 after which the ladies enjoyed afternoon tea produced by our new caterer Tony Osborn the Ladies had a most enjoyable day.
Pink Ribbon Day will be held on Tuesday 18th June 2019 and the Lady Captains Day will be on Tuesday 9th July 2019 and I would like to invite all of our gentlemen to participate in both days.
My Charity this year will be the Forget Me Not Children’s Hospice and through various events I hope to raise money for this cause.

Finally I would like to wish everyone an enjoyable and successful golfing year and my best wishes to all incoming Captain.
17.
Captain’s Plans for his Year of Office 
The Captain announced that his plans for the year included the following organisational announcements:
· Scratch Team Captain

Awaiting for Confirmation
· Handicap Team Captain

John Healey
· Rabbit Captain


Graham Gower

· Lady Captain


Margaret Wright 

· Senior Team Captain

Richard Stimpson

· Junior Captain


Max Nicholson
· Junior Organiser 

Phillip Thompson
18.
50 Year Membership Award to Mr T Holden
The Chairman presented Mr Terry Holden with his 50 year membership award.  Mr Holden responded by thanking the Chairman, Captain and all Members for the award, he was delighted to accept the award and shared some of the fond memories he has had as a member of West End, he wished all members a successful golfing year.
19.   
50 Year Membership Award to Mr A Bates

The Chairman presented Mr Alan Bates former Club Captain in 1982 with his 50 year membership award.  Mr Bates responded by thanking the Chairman, Captain and all Members for the award, he was honoured to accept the award and has had many happy years as a member of West End.  He has gained a lot of valued friendships.

20.
Presentation of Life Membership Award to Mr C Hodgson

The Chairman presented Mr C Hodgson with Life Membership to the club. He informed the meeting that Mr Hodgson had been a member since the age of 16, He joined Council in 1976 and had served as Social Chairman, House Chairman before retiring from Council in 1994. He has served the club as Vice Captain in 1982 and Club Captain in 1983.  Mr Hodgson became the first Management Chairman when 
the post was created in 2000 and continued in the post until 2003. He became Captain of Past Captains for the Halifax District in 2009 and has been a hard working and loyal member of the club for 60 years.
Mr Hodgson thanked the Chairman, Council and all Members for his award. He shared some of his happy memories of his time at West End Golf Club. 
21. Vote of Thanks to Officers and Council Members

The Chairman asked for a vote of thanks for the officers and members of council. C Hodgson proposed a vote of thanks to the officers and council members who have a difficult job, and have made an excellent contribution and hope that they continue to do so in the coming year. 
22.  Vote of Thanks to Indoor and Outdoor Staff

The Chairman asked for a vote of thanks for the indoor and outdoor staff. C Hodgson proposed a vote of thanks for all the hard work they do to make the course playable to all members, and for the hospitality in the clubhouse.

23. Vote of Thanks to the Past Captain 

The Chairman asked for a vote of thanks for the Past Captain C Hodgson proposed a vote of thanks to the Past Captain L Carman, and welcomed him to the Past Captains association.

24.
Questions from Members 

There were no questions from Members
25.
Closure of Meeting

As there was no further business the Chairman thanked members for their attendance. 
The meeting was closed at 8.22pm.

Signature
D Turton 


Date
06th April 2019
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